
 
 

GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 
 

September 19, 2022 – 5:33 p.m. 
 

MINUTES                        
PRESENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ABSENT 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, Betty 
Boles, Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller and Ronnie Ables; 
City Manager Julia Wilkie, Assistant City Managers Ryan 
Thomas & Draper Carlile, City Finance Director Sara 
O’Dell, City Police Major Mitch McAllister, Municipal 
Court Judge Lee Miller, Uptown Greenwood Development 
Manager Lara Hudson, City Attorney Tripp Padgett, and 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM.  
 
Councilor James Jones. 

   
           
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting to order at 5:33 

p.m.  
 
Benefits Coordinator Shameka Brown gave the invocation. 

                             
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  
 
City Clerk, Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM, confirmed a 
quorum was present. 

    
                    
APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 A motion to approve the consent agenda was made by Betty 
Boles, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously.   
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CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-020 Amending 
Ordinance No. 
03-010, Zoning 
Ordinance, 
Chapter 3, 
Zoning District 
Regulations, 
Article 2, 
Residential 
District 
Regulations, 
Section 3.2.12, 
MPR-Master 
Planned 
Residential 
Zoning District. 
 
(2nd reading) 

 

 City Manager Julia Wilkie recognized Assistant City 
Manager Draper Carlile who reviewed the proposed revised 
Master Planned Residential (MPR)Zoning District that 
passed first reading.  He noted that a change in the 
language was added to include whether there can be an 
administrative change at the staff level and a 
contingent 10% increase in utility demand which gives 
the Commissioners of Public Works and Greenwood 
Metropolitan an opportunity to weigh in on the 
administrative approval process regarding their ability 
to provide utilities.  He also reviewed an innovative 
design district that allows greater public input with 
two public hearings at Planning Commission level. 
 
City Manager Wilkie noted that this revised MPR 
ordinance will provide more accountability on the 
developer, or whomever requesting to rezone, provide 
more protection for trees and neighborhood 
characteristics, and simplicity because the original 
ordinance was too cumbersome.  She also noted that the 
Planning Commission did approve this request. 
 
No one spoke for or against proposed Ordinance No. 22-
010. 
 
A motion amending Ordinance No. 03-010, Zoning 
Ordinance, Chapter 3, Zoning District Regulations, 
Article 2, Residential District Regulations, Section 
3.2.12, MPR, was made by Niki Hutto, seconded by Matthew 
Miller. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
City/County Planning Director Carol Coleman confirmed to 
Councilor Johnathan Bass this proposed ordinance is not 
contract zoning. 
 
City Manager Wilkie confirmed to Mayor Smith that there 
will be no other MPR Ordinance because developers will 
most likely opt for the easier of the two ordinances. 
 
Mayor Smith believed it is a useful tool to have for 
flexibility and accountability. 
  
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously.  
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CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-018 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning 
Approximately 
32.5 +/- Acres 
of Land, Located 
at 1427 
Cambridge Avenue 
East, from IP 
(Institutional 
Professional) to 
R7 (High Density 
Residential). 
 
(2nd reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie reviewed the proposed request to 
rezone 1427 East Cambridge Avenue from Institutional 
Professional to High Density Residential and noted that 
Council covered this item several times.   
 
Forestar Representative Tricia Chassen spoke in favor of 
the proposed ordinance by stating there will be no 
further development of the property once completed. 
There may be more than one builder contributing to this 
site.  She believed this rezoning is purposed to lessen 
the lot size to allow more lots for a limited amount of 
land and will bridge the gap between commercial property 
to lower density neighborhoods.  However, if Council 
wished to pursue the new zoning for this project, her 
company asked them to postpone the vote for them to 
compose supplemental information. 
 
Ms. Chassen understood Mayor Smith’s concern and 
suggested that MPR may be the better zoning for this 
development and opted to table their request so their 
company can prepare documents with new zoning 
requirements.   She confirmed to Councilor Betty Boles 
that a statement of intent will be needed to submit for 
their MPR rezoning request. City Manager Wilkie 
suggested having a public hearing tonight and table 
their vote until October 17th with another public hearing 
and second reading for the new zoning designation 
request. 
 
Anna and Juan Luna of 213 East Cambridge Avenue spoke 
against the proposed rezoning because of the location, 
restrictiveness, and number of homes proposed for the 
development. They believed they will lose their 
semirural lifestyle because of the density, traffic, and 
lack of sidewalks.  Mr. Luna also noted that high demand 
will make electricity bills increase, but his main 
concern is for the safety of children when they are 
trying to catch the school bus.  
 
Mayor Smith confirmed to Chris Stuckey of 505 Lodge Drive 
that there is no annexation involved in this request, 
but another public hearing will be scheduled if this 
request passes first reading. 
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-018 to rezone 
approximately 32.5 +/- acres of land located at 1427 
Cambridge Avenue East from IP to R7, as written, was 
made by Betty Boles, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
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DISCUSSION: 
 
Councilor Matthew Miller noted that there should be a 
discussion with the SC Department of Transportation to 
discuss State road concerns regard sidewalks and access 
in general.  Councilor Boles noted that she had a 
separate traffic study performed on Kateway because of 
individual resident complaints. Councilor Bass noted a 
walkability study should be added to the traffic study. 
 
Those who voted in favor were Niki Hutto, Betty Boles, 
Johnathan Bass, and Matthew Miller.  Mayor Smith and 
Ronnie Ables voted against. 
 
The motion passed 4-2. 

                             
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-019 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning an 80 
+/- Acre Portion 
of a 293.74 +/- 
Acre Tract of 
Land, Located at 
1501 Marshall 
Road, from R3 
(medium Density 
Residential) to 
R4 (Medium 
Density 
Residential). 
 
(2nd reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie reviewed the request to rezone 1501 
Marshall Road from Medium Density R3 to R4.  The Planning 
Commission unanimously recommended approval for a 
smaller lot zoning of 247 homes at 2.96 or 3 units per 
acre because it is in line with the current zoning, meets 
the Comprehensive Plan, and their ability to preserve 
natural, open space. 
 
Forestar Representative Tricia Chassen spoke in favor of 
the request by assuring there will be adequate onsite 
stormwater drainage and there will be no road frontage 
on Marshall Road. She confirmed to Councilor Bass that 
access points to this development will be located on the 
southwest side, however the SCDOT will allow a gated 
emergency access farther north along Marshall Road. Open 
areas will be grassed and maintained by the neighborhood 
HOA. Ms. Chassen also confirmed to Councilor Niki Hutto 
that only screened backyards of houses and access points 
will be visible from neighbors. 
 
Davis & Floyd Engineer Will Ballentine also spoke in 
favor of the rezoning by confirming that this 
development aligns with the future land use of R4. There 
will only be two access points along Marshall Road, but 
emergency access was denied from the SCOT only because 
of the angle of some pieces of property that did not 
meet their requirements.  He confirmed to Councilors 
Ronnie Ables and Niki Hutto that, although the request 
is for R4, they are reducing the number of allowable 
lots from 320 to 240 to have more natural features.  Mr. 
Ballentine clarified to Councilor Bass that the minimum 
lot size is 7,800 square feet and the maximum is from 
10,000 to 12,000 square feet. 
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Former Mayor Welborn Adams of 117 East Cambridge Avenue 
spoke in favor of the request on behalf of his family 
that owns the property.  He noted that he only paid $840 
in property taxes for this property and believed that 
adding houses will help the City’s tax base 
tremendously. 
 
Those who spoke against the proposed rezoning were: 
 
Mr. Michael Thomas of 920 Marshall Road noted there will 
be a lot of traffic in front of his driveway with 
proposed two access points in front of his house.  He is 
concerned for the safety of his grandson because of the 
potentially high dense population and asked why request 
R4, if this development can be done in R3? 
 
Brandon McCord of 1805 Marshall Road also spoke against 
the rezoning request by noting crime and drug activity 
had increased in that area since the new development was 
built on East Cambridge Avenue. He noted there were no 
crosswalks, nor sidewalks, that are needed for children 
to bike and walk to school. He wanted to know what 
developers plan to do to maintain their culture and make 
sure that the security, cleanliness, and safety stays 
the same.  Mr. McCord also noted that higher bracket 
homes will drive up property values, along with taxes. 
 
 
A motion to table any consideration regarding rezoning 
the 80 +/- acre portion of a 293.74 +/- tract of land 
located at 1501 Marshall Road from R3 to R4 and have 
another public hearing on October 17th was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Mayor Smith noted that the MPR zoning designation would 
allow 237 lots which is less than what is allowed in R3. 
 
Assistant City Manager Draper Carlile confirmed to 
Councilor Miller that clustering is allowable in any 
zone if 25% of the site is open space.  Councilor 
Johnathan Bass stated that clustering within the zoning 
ordinance should be reviewed also.  City Manager Wilkie 
confirmed that Forestar was the only developer to 
propose clustering. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council.  
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The motion passed unanimously.   
                                 
PUBLIC 
APPEARANCE 
 
Recognize Mr. 
Terrance Dorsey. 

 City Manager Wilkie recognized Mr. Terrance Dorsey of 
109 Kimbrook Drive who wanted to make Council aware of 
the Police Department’s failure to follow protocol after 
his son was killed on the corner of West Cambridge and 
Kitson during the BBQ festival (Festival of Discovery), 
which had hindered the 8th Circuit Solicitor’s 
prosecution. Although Chief TJ Chaudoin stated those 
Officers were reprimanded, he questioned if they had 
enough training to investigate DUIs or Felony DUIs.  He 
believed these officers were influenced or intimidated 
because the suspect’s lawyer was allowed on the scene 
and did not submit to a breathalizer test.  
 
Mr. Dorsey also stated that, through this tragedy, a 
scholarship foundation for future welders at Piedmont 
Technical College was created to continue his late, 22 
year old son’s legacy. He then asked Council to consider 
what they can do with the Police Department’s gross 
failures. 
 
Mayor Smith offered his condolences and noted he is aware 
of the scholarship in Mr. Dorsey’s son name from the 
newspaper article. 
 
The meeting briefly paused, at Councilor Bass’ request. 

                           
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-021 Amending 
Ordinance 17-
014, Amending 
Certain 
International 
Codes Adopted by 
Section 8-44 (A) 
(7) and Deleting 
Sections 8-20 
and 30-95. 
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie deferred to Assistant City Manager 
Carlile who discussed the process of making more 
appropriate and restrictive changes to the International 
Property Maintenance Code (IPMC).  City Manager Wilkie 
noted that adding more aggressiveness to the IPMC will 
give staff more flexibility in requiring owners to take 
care of their property and feels ARPA funds can be used 
to make an impact in the community. 
 
Assistant City Manager Carlile reviewed proposed changes 
to the IPMC Ordinance such as the addition of Section 
113 that focuses on the Voluntary Remedy Agreement that 
allows the option for the City to enter into an agreement 
with the property owner to abate the issue, stipulate a 
timeframe to fix it, obtain a permit to rehab the 
property, or demolish it. He noted the reason the City 
can use this to cleanup is because there are at least 
110 blighted structures, and this change will reduce the 
850 days to 45-50 days to get a structure repaired.  
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City Manager Wilkie informed Council that, if approved, 
next steps will include personal, hand delivered, 
notification to listed homeowners of these new changes, 
secure grant funding for demolitions, assuming ownership 
(if desired) and maintain properties until sold or 
redeveloped, and work with Greenwood County to secure 
liens for collection through annual tax notices. She 
confirmed to Mayor Smith that this proposed ordinance 
will cover both residential and commercial properties.   
 
A motion to amend Ordinance 17-014, amending certain 
International Codes adopted by Section 8-44 (A) 97) and 
deleting Sections 8-20 and 30-95 was made by Matthew 
Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Mayor Smith thanked Intern Austin Lathren for his 
research and staff for their work to make progress in 
property remediation.  City Manager Wilkie noted that 
Austin has been very beneficial to the City and staff. 
He was also asked to speak at Lander University regarding 
his internship experience at the City. 
 
Councilor Miller noted there are several areas in his 
Ward where the City needs to be more proactive regarding 
property maintenance issues.   
 
City Manager Wilkie wants to present Council with a 
completed list but will provide a list by their Wards 
also. She also confirmed to Councilor Bass that there 
must be at least one or two dedicated employees to 
monitor rental properties. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Councilor Boles left the meeting at 7:33 p.m. 

                              
CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
22-012 Approving 
the Distribution 
of 2022 
Accommodations 
Tax Funds.  

 City Manager Wilkie asked Council to table this item 
until October 3rd for it to be restructured into three 
different resolutions. 
 
Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas confirmed to 
Councilor Bass that economic impact is not a requirement 
in the allocation application process.  Mayor Smith 
suggested that it is worth looking into. 
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City Manager Wilkie added that accommodations tax (A-
tax) presentations were given to both the advisory 
committee and Council but were then split due to COVID.  
Discover Greenwood Director Kelly McWhorter noted that 
she gave the A-tax Advisory Committee specific 
instructions to calculate economic impact and helped 
several applicants to understand the significance to 
generate a contract. She reassured Council that Placer 
Software can be used to compute economic impact for 
allocation consideration of tax money. Councilor Miller 
noted that Placer software is a great tool that can be 
used for events throughout the City and County and 
Council do not need to see A-tax presentations but would 
like to have their applications. 
 
A motion to table consideration of approving the 
distribution of 2022 accommodations tax funds was made 
by Niki Hutto, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 

 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
Those who voted in favor were Mayor Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Johnathan Bass, Matthew, and Ronnie Ables.  Betty Boles 
left the meeting and did not vote. 
 
 
The motion passed 5-0. 

                                 
CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
22-013 Pledging 
to Practice and 
Promote Civility 
in the City of 
Greenwood.  

 Mayor Smith noted that civility was a 2022 theme of the 
SC Municipal Association annual meeting.  He asked 
Council and staff to always be mindful when dealing with 
the public, receiving public input, attending public 
meetings, and always weighing the importance of the 
public when making public appearance. 
 
Councilor Hutto added that, in this contentious time, 
the whole idea is to listen respectfully to other people 
in the community and it is counterproductive to be 
combative.  Mayor Smith agreed that this civility pledge 
extends to the community on a daily basis and goes both 
ways to everybody. 
 
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-013 pledging to 
practice and promote civility in the City of Greenwood 
was made by Matthew Miller, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
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There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                             
CONSIDER 
 
Acceptance of 
Annexation 
Petition for 
Approximately 
12.81 Acres of 
Property Located 
at 1310 Laurel 
Road East (6857-
264-248). 

 City Manager Wilkie discussed the proposed petition to 
annex approximately 12.81 acres of property into Ward 4 
of the City to build 65 townhomes. If approved, there 
will be a first reading to rezone 1310 Laurel Road East 
at the October 17th Council meeting. By approving the 
petition first, it will make the process cleaner, saves 
staff time, and it will then go forward to the Planning 
Commission for their consideration to rezone. 
 
Mayor Smith recognized property owner, Wake Fickey, who 
requested his property, located next to Karlie Hill, to 
be annexed because this project will fit in with the 
City’s intentions and ordinances.  He noted that 
anything is on the table, but he ideally wanted to get 
it annexed into the City first and then go through the 
Planning Commission to rezone it.  
 
Mr. Fickey noted to Councilor Hutto that he felt it was 
a good area for R15 but would also be fine to keeping 
the property in the County. 
 
City/County Planning Director Carol Coleman confirmed to 
Mayor Smith that the Planning Department cannot support 
anything outside of the Comprehensive Plan. Mr. Fickey 
confirmed that he is not opposed to the MPR zoning 
designation. 
 
Mr. Fickey noted to Councilor Bass that he preferred to 
apply to the City Council first before going to the 
Planning Commission. City Manager Wilkie added that, if 
Council accepts his petition, then the Planning 
Commission will take consideration as a potential City 
property. 
 
 
A motion to accept only the annexation petition for 
approximately 12.81 acres of property located at 1310 
Laurel Road East was made by Johnathan Bass, seconded by 
Ronnie Ables. 
  
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 
 
 

 Before City Manager Wilkie reviewed upcoming events, she 
reminded Council that their annual budget meeting will 
be October 14th & 15th, and the Uptown Greenwood Annual 
meeting will be Tuesday, October 25th. 

                        
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 Mayor Smith believed it was timely to reconsider 
stopping the sale of alcohol beverages from 2 – 6 a.m. 
to mirror the County’s ordinance. 

                       
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Matthew 

Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 7:59 p.m. 

 
 
 

_________________________ 
       Brandon Smith, Mayor 

ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer 


